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Regarding proposed Toronto budget cuts

I have three specific messages for Toronto’s Mayor and Council. 

1. Toronto faces serious health issues now, before any cuts to existing programs 

2. The proposed cuts would make the current situation worse

3. There are alternatives that must be considered before we compromise the health and well-being of Toronto’s citizens

Notwithstanding SARS and other continued threats from infectious diseases, the major health challenges today are chronic diseases, such as cancer, cardiovascular disease, and mental illness. Public Health specialists know that the causes of these problems are related to people’s lifestyles. Of course, we have to educate people to make better choices, but they have to be in the position to make better choices. For too many people and too many neighborhoods, there are now not enough opportunities for healthy choice. 

Too many of Torontonians are unable to shop for healthy food without using transportation. Too many cannot afford the transportation or the food once they get to the store. Too many have little or no access to safe recreation. And, too many face lives lacking the enrichment in body and soul that should be part of being a citizen of this great metropolis.

The proposed cuts to services include dozens of individual programs that currently provide benefits to people in Toronto. Even if a few programs, such as the nutrition programs in priority neighbourhood schools are saved, there will be harm done to many people in Toronto. The hardship will be particularly felt by those most vulnerable.

But there are alternatives to the fall of a big axe. Of course, we can make our services more efficient. I have spent my career trying to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of our health services. I do believe we can get more from what we’re currently sending. But I do not believe that we will get more if we suddenly spend less. Human beings aren’t like that. True change management requires the cooperation of the people actually doing the work not their gagged acquiescence. 
We also need to re-examine our priorities. If the times are really hard enough to consider discontinuing feeding hungry children or effectively barring them from learning how to swim, then surely times are hard enough to re-examine cutting the land transfer tax which last year raised appropriately $400 million.

.

According to the latest figures from the Department of Finance, from 2000 to 2010 Canadian governments at all levels cut their incomes by 5.8 per cent of GDP, the equivalent of $94 billion. If we had cut taxes by only half that amount, no government would be in deficit by 2012. Or we could have afforded to pay for first-dollar universal pharmacare, long-term care and home care, as well as regulated child care for all parents who want it, free university and college tuition, 20,000 new social housing units a year, and a hike in the Canadian Child Tax Benefit to $5,000 per child.
It’s time for Canadians, and Torontonians to look ourselves in the mirror and ask who we are and what kind of city we want. I want a city where there is true opportunity for everyone to achieve his or her full human potential and then contribute back to making our city an even better place.

